
Planning Board 
Minutes to the Meeting 

May 8, 2023, 6:30 p.m. 

 
The Planning Board meeting was held at the Glendel Stephenson Municipal Building located at 106 E. 
Washington Street, Mebane, NC 27302 and livestreamed via YouTube. The video can be accessed 
through the following link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=J6WL99YDXAA.  
 

Members Present:    
Edward Tulauskas, Chair   Keith Hoover 
Judy Taylor, Vice Chair  Jason VanBuren 
Susan Semonite  Gale Pettiford 
William Chapman  David Scott 
Kurt Pearson   

 
 City Staff Present:   
 Ashley Ownbey, Development Director 
 Rachel Gaffney, City Planner 
 Briana Perkins, City Planner 
 Kirk Montgomery, IT Director 
 
 
1. Call to Order 

At 6:30 p.m. Chairman Tulauskas called the meeting to order. 
 
2. Approval of April 10, 2023, Meeting Minutes 

Judy Taylor made a motion to approve the meeting minutes. Susan Semonite seconded the motion, 
which passed unanimously. 

 
3. City Council Actions Update 

Ashley Ownbey, Development Director, stated City Council received the first presentation of the 
Phase 2 amendments to the Mebane Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) at their May meeting. 
She reviewed that Council had asked for additional information and revisions, which would be 
presented at the June meeting. Revisions include making no changes to the parking standard for 
two-bedroom apartments and exploring prohibiting pole signs everywhere except for within 400-
feet of the interstate.  

 
4. Request to rezone the +/- 1.99-acre parcel located on S. Third St. (GPIN 9814368450), from R-20 to B-

2 to allow, con�ngent on the approval of a special use permit, Equipment Rental & Leasing (with 
Outside Storage) by 3S Investments, LLC.  

And 
 

Request for a Special Use Permit to allow Equipment Rental & Leasing (with Outside Storage) on the 
+/- 1.99-acre parcel located on S. Third St. (GPIN 9814368450) by 3S Investments, LLC. 
 
3S Investments, LLC is reques�ng approval to rezone a +/- 1.99-acre lot off of South Third Street from 
R-20, Residen�al District to a B-2, General Business District. The requested rezoning would be 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=J6WL99YDXAA
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con�ngent on the approval of the Special Use Permit request for Equipment Rental & Leasing (with 
Outside Storage). The property is within the City limits and public u�li�es are available for any future 
structures on the site, as shown on the provided site plan. The surrounding area consists of a 
combina�on of vacant lots, residen�al homes, a funeral home, and the current equipment rental 
business already in opera�on. The property is located in the Secondary Growth Strategy Area as 
iden�fied in Mebane By Design, the City’s Comprehensive Land Development Plan. 
 
The site-specific plan and staff reports are provided in the meeting agenda packet available here.  
 
Rachel Gaffney provided a more detailed overview and PowerPoint presenta�on of the request. 
 
Chad Huffine, Civil Engineer for 3S Investments, LLC, presented that between the �me of presen�ng 
the text amendment to City Council and this hearing, there were some details in reference to asphalt 
paving for the driveway apron that were to be removed. Ashley Ownbey clarified that the note to be 
removed from the plans was about the sidewalk and not the driveway apron.  
 
David Scot asked for clarifica�on if there would be an asphalt driveway. Chad Huffine replied that 
the driveway apron would be either asphalt or concrete from the edge of the asphalt of the road 
back to the right-of-way as required by NCDOT. He said beyond the right-of-way the driveway would 
be gravel. 
 
Chad Huffine explained that as shown on the site plans, there is sufficient screening and addi�onal 
landscaping has been incorporated. He said that this request was in addi�on to the First Source 
opera�ons and was a follow up on the text amendment request that was presented a couple of 
mee�ngs ago. He said that procedurally the rezoning request for the B-2 Zoning District would be 
first and followed by the Special Use Permit request. Ashley Ownbey stated that staff’s 
recommenda�on was for presenta�on of the two requests to be combined. 
 
Kurt Pearson asked how many times the project went through the Technical Review Committee 
(TRC) process. Chad Huffine replied that the project was reviewed three times by the TRC. 
 
Kurt Pearson asked what the use separation was for the two sides on abutting residential. Chad 
Huffine replied that the use separation was a minimum of fifty feet, but their plans included 
additional buffering to disturb less than an acre. He said there was a larger buffer to the rear or 
south side of the site and a 55-foot buffer to the east. 
 
Judy Taylor asked if they would be able to protect the trees already existing. Chad Huffine 
responded that they would keep all the trees that were in good health, but any burnt or dead trees 
were already removed and would be replaced with additional landscaping. 
 
Susan Semonite asked to clarify that the property did not have street frontage but would still have 
street access off South Third Street. Chad Huffine explained that there was going to be a driveway 
apron off South Third Street that would be asphalt or concrete from the street to the right-of-way. 

https://storage.googleapis.com/proudcity/mebanenc/uploads/2023/05/May-2023-Planning-Board-Packet.pdf
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He said that the remaining would be gravel into a fenced lot. He also said that there would be a 
connector from the First Source lot to circulate traffic in one driveway and out the other for a more 
efficient route for the equipment.  
 
Kurt Pearson asked if there had been any opposition from the neighbors. Chad Huffine replied that 
Mr. Scott had gone door-to-door to speak with the neighbors and has not had any calls to the office. 
Bill Chapman asked if they had spoken with the funeral home. Chad Huffine replied that they had 
spoken with the funeral home. 
 
Judy Taylor asked if there was going to be 24-hour lighting for the new lot. Chad Huffine replied that 
he was not positive at this time since Duke Energy was currently working on the lighting plans. He 
said he would have the answer by the City Council meeting in June. David Scott commented that for 
security reasons, he would imagine that there would have to be some dusk-to-dawn lighting. He also 
commented that the setbacks were so far that the lighting should not bother the adjoining 
properties. 
 
Ashley Ownbey recommended the Special Use Permit be presented before action by the Planning 
Board on the rezoning request.  

 
Chad Huffine presented the four findings of fact for the Special Use Permit. 

1) The project would not materially endanger the public health or safety. 
 
The findings that are necessary to support this special use permit request consider issues 
related to promoting the public’s health, safety, and general welfare. The proposed 
improvements to the site and specific additions will be designed in accordance with 
driveway connection standards set forth by the NCDOT and the City of Mebane. Specific 
driveway items and connections are proposed to create an accessible driveway connection 
to the existing street in compliance with technical criteria set forth by these regulatory 
agencies.  
 

2) The project would not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property.  
 
The project as proposed will be designed and constructed in accordance with the City of 
Mebane required perimeter landscaping considerations included. In addition to those 
requirements, the property owner will increase the buffer widths, provide additional 
screening, and maintain a neat appearing area. Specific to this location within the City of 
Mebane, any improvements to the property made over its current vacant condition will be 
subsequently considered an improvement elevating the value of the site. Adequate 
separation between adjacent uses and buffers are provided. 
 
Chad Huffine commented that from his experience with similar projects, the property values 
would not be affected one way or the other for the proposed project. 
    



Planning Board 
Minutes to the Meeting 

May 8, 2023, 6:30 p.m. 

 
3) The project would be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located.  

 
The project as proposed will be in harmony with the surrounding uses and vicinity. The 
property will be adjacent to the existing First Source Rental operation which has been in 
existence since the site was vacated by Mebane Tire. Property across the street is developed 
as a funeral home and the property adjacent on the remaining two sides is wooded, 
residential uses. This additional outdoor storage area will be properly screened, buffered, 
and beautified with landscape plantings to enhance the exterior appearance. The existing 
First Source Rental currently provides services to local contractors and homeowners alike. 
They provide rental equipment and supplies needed for construction and maintenance as 
well as improvement projects to the Mebane and greater Triad/Triangle areas. Day-to-day 
operations on the property will take place within the fenced area and will likely behave in a 
similar fashion as the vicinity currently experiences. 
 

4) The project would be in general conformity with the Land Use Plan or other plans and 
policies officially adopted by the City Council. 
 
Based on a collective review by our firm and the City of Mebane staff, the proposed use will 
be in conformity with the long-range plan for the area. 

 
Edward Murphy, 1222 South Fifth Street, introduced himself as the property owner directly behind the 
existing First Source building. He said Mr. Scott had discussed the proposed plans with him. He had 
informed Mr. Scott that he had no problem with the new use and that they had been good neighbors. 
He said that the clearing had already been done on his side of the property and he had no complaints. 
He said in regard to the lighting, the current building was very well lit at night and he imagined the same 
for the new area.  
 
David Scott made a motion to approve the B-2 zoning request: 

Motion to approve the B-2 zoning as presented. 
 

Kurt Pearson modified Mr. Scott’s motion as follows: 
Motion to approve the B-2 zoning as presented; and  
Motion to find that the application is consistent with the objectives and goals in the City’s 2017 
Comprehensive Land Development Plan, Mebane by Design. Specifically, the request is for a 
property within the City’s G-4 Secondary Growth Area and is generally commercially in nature. 

 
Jason VanBuren seconded the motion and the recommended motion passed unanimously. 
 
Kurt Pearson made a motion to approve the Special Use Permit as follows: 

Motion to approve the Special Use Permit as presented; and, 
Motion to find that the request is both reasonable and in the public interest because it has been 
found that the request: 
a. Will not materially endanger the public health or safety; 
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b. Will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property; 
c. Will be in harmony with the area in which it is located; and 
d. Will be in conformity with the land development plan or other plans officially adopted by 

the City Council. 
 
William Chapman seconded the motion and the recommended motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
5. New Business 

Ashley Ownbey announced that applications for the Planning Board positions were still being 
accepted. She also informed the Board that City Hall would be closed on Monday, May 29 in 
observance of Memorial Day.  
 
Kurt Pearson asked what positions were up for reappointment. Ashley Ownbey responded that 
William Chapman, Susan Semonite, Jason VanBuren, and Keith Hoover were up for reappointment in 
June. 

 
6. Adjournment 

Chairman Tulauskas adjourned the meeting at approximately 6:50 p.m. 


